Grissom, Eugene III

Grissom, Eugene

by Buck Yearns, 1986; Revised by SLNC Government & Heritage Library, June 2023

8 May 1831-27 July 1902



An 1880 engraving of Eugene Grissom. Image from Archive.org.

from Archive.org. [2]Eugene Grissom, physician and psychiatrist, was born near Wilton in Granville County [3], one of seventeen children of Wiley Hawes and Mary Bobbitt Grissom. His grandfather had changed the family name from Gresham to Grissom. Eugene attended Graham High School and taught for a brief time at age sixteen. In 1852 he was appointed deputy clerk [4] of Granville County, and in 1853 he was elected clerk of the superior court. For a while he read law, but in 1855 he began studying medicine at the University of Pennsylvania where he received an M.D. degree in 1858. He also earned diplomas from the Philadelphia School of Anatomy and the Parrish School of Practical Pharmacy. He then returned to North Carolina to practice.

When the <u>Civil War [5]</u> began, Grissom declined an appointment as surgeon and obtained the captaincy of Company D of the Thirtieth North Carolina Regiment. He was wounded just before the opening of the Seven Days' Battle around Richmond, and while convalescing in Richmond he was elected to the House of Commons. Reelected in 1864, Grissom was a member of the military committee for both terms, and one of his proposals resulted in the law appropriating one million dollars for the relief of indigent families of soldiers. Between sessions he served as army surgeon with the rank of major. In 1865, Grissom was a member of the constitutional convention ordered by President <u>Andrew Johnson</u> [6] and served on the committee that drafted the repeal of the secession ordinance.

For the next three years Grissom practiced medicine. In 1868, he was appointed superintendent of the North Carolina psychiatric hospital at Raleigh. While serving in that capacity he introduced new methods of treating the mentally ill, worked to improve the care and general health of his patients, and increased the physical facilities of the institution. When she visited the psychiatric hospital in 1877, <u>Dorothea Dix [7]</u> complimented Grissom enthusiastically for "promoting the comfort of the insane and applying all the means at your command for their restoration." Chiefly through his efforts the <u>General Assembly [8]</u> appropriated money for a western psychiatric hospital for whites at Morganton and one for blacks at Goldsboro. In his spare time he served as a member of the State Board of Agriculture, as surgeon-general of the state guard (1882–88), and as a trustee of <u>The University of North Carolina [9]</u> (1879–90).

In June 1889 Grissom was tried for "gross immorality in connection with certain female attendants," "mismanagement" and "cruelty" to his patients, and "misappropriating the property" of the psychiatric hospital. The trial lasted four weeks and created the greatest excitement. Former Governor Thomas J. Jarvis [10] was chief counsel for the defense, and eventually Grissom was found innocent on all charges. He resigned a month after the trial and moved his practice to Denver and Colorado Springs, Colo. He died at age seventy-one on a visit to Washington, D.C.

Dr. Grissom's work with people with mental illnesses won him national recognition. He contributed numerous articles—generally on mental illness—to medical journals in North Carolina and some to the *New England Medical Monthly* and the

1

American Medical Journal. His more important articles were republished in pamphlet form, among them Mania Transitoria, Mechanical Protection for the Violent Insane, The Semeiology of Insanity, and Deafmutism. In 1882, Grissom was elected first vice-president of the American Medical Association; during his long membership in that group he was chairman at one time or another of most of its committees. In 1887, he was president of the Association of Superintendents of American Insane Asylums (now the American Psychiatric Association). He also served as president of the Raleigh Academy of Medicine.

Dr. Grissom was a Methodist [11], an active Mason [12] (attaining the 33rd degree in 1884), and a Republican [13]. On 10 Jan. 1866 he married Mary Ann Bryan, daughter of Michael Bryan, a North Carolina planter. They had five children: Robert Gilliam [14], Eugene, Mary Theodora, Adelaide, and Lillian.

References:

Jerome Dowd, Sketches of Prominent Living North Carolinians [15] (1888).

Journal of the Convention of the State of North Carolina(1865).

Journal of the House of Commons of North Carolina 1862-64.

R. C. Lawrence, "Eugene Grissom," State Magazine 11 (13 Nov. 1943).

Nat. Cyc. Am. Biog., vol. 22 (1932 [portrait]).

Raleigh News and Observer, 29 July 1902.

"Report of the . . . Superintendent of the Insane Asylum of North Carolina," Public Documents of the General Assembly of North Carolina, 1877–89.

Speech of Hon. Chas. M. Cooke, Delivered at the Dr. Grissom Trial, For the Defense, Thursday, July 18, 1889[16]

Stephen B. Weeks Scrapbooks (North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Additional Resources:

Silkenat, David. *Moments of Despair: Suicide, Divorce, & Debt in Civil War Era North Carolina*. Univ of North Carolina Press, 2011. 63-69. http://books.google.com/books?id=dJ7fz3VO0iMC&pg=PA63#v=onepage&q&f=false (accessed May 23, 2013).

Robson, Chas. "Eugene Grissom, M.D. LL.D." *Representative men of the South*. Philadelphia: Chas. Robson & Co. 1880. 271-277. https://archive.org/stream/representativeme00robs#page/n301/mode/2up [2] (accessed May 23, 2013).

Grissom, Eugene. "An address." Oxford, N.C.: Orphans Friend Print. 1882. https://archive.org/details/addresseugenegris [18] (accessed May 23, 2013).

Grissom, Eugene. *Mental hygiene for pupil and teacher. A lecture delivered before the Normal School at Chapel Hill, North Carolina, August 4, 1877.* Raleigh, John Nichols, Book and Job Printer. 1877. https://archive.org/details/mentalhygienefor00gris (accessed May 23, 2013).

Whitaker, Spier. *Speeches of Hon. Spier Whitaker and Hon. Alfred M. Waddell in the trial of Dr. Eugene Grissom*[S.l.: s.n.]. 1889. https://archive.org/details/speechesofhonspi00whit [20] (accessed May 23, 2013).

Haywood, A. W. (Alfred Williams). "Speech of A. W. Haywood, Esq., of Counsel for the defense, in the trial of Dr. Eugene Grissom: Superintendent, North Carolina Insane Asylum, July 17, 1890; being the third speech delivered for the defense, the speech of Hon. Thomas C. Fuller being the first and that of Mr. T. P. Devereux being the second." Raleigh, N.C.: Edwards & Broughton, Steam Printers and Binders. 1889. https://archive.org/details/speechofawhaywoo00hayw [21] (accessed May 23, 2013).

Hammond, William Alexander. "An open letter to Eugene Grissom, superintendent of the Asylum for the Insane, at Raleigh, North Carolina." [S.I.: s.n.]. 1878. https://archive.org/details/openlettertoeuge00hamm [22] (accessed May 23, 2013).

"Dr. Eugene Grissom A Suicide." The Davidson Dispatch [Lexington, N.C.] 21, no. 13. July 30, 1902. 1. http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=nMksAAAAIBAJ&sjid=4IAEAAAAIBAJ&pg=2776%2C1340524 [23] (accessed May 23, 2013).

Image Credits:

Chas. Robson Pub. "Eugene Grissom." *Representative men of the South.* Philadelphia: Chas. Robson & Co. 1880. 271-277. https://archive.org/stream/representativeme00robs#page/n301/mode/2up (accessed May 23, 2013).

Subjects:

Biographies [24]

Educators [25] Lawyers [26]

Mental health [27]

Physicians, Dentists, Pharmacists, and other Medical Professionals [28]

Authors:

Yearns, W. Buck [29] Origin - location:

Granville County [30]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[31]

1 January 1986 | Yearns, W. Buck

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grissom-eugene

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grissom-eugene [2] https://archive.org/stream/representativeme00robs#page/n301/mode/2up [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/granville [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/clerk-court [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/civil-war [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/johnson-andrew-dncb [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/dix-dorothea [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/jarvis-thomas-jordan [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/methodist-church [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/freemasons [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/republican-party [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/grissom-robert-gilliam [15] https://archive.org/stream/sketchesofpromin00dowd#page/152/mode/2up [16] https://archive.org/details/speechofhonchasm00cook [17] https://archive.org/details/speechofhonchasm00cook [17] https://archive.org/details/addresseugenegris [19] https://archive.org/details/mentalhygienefor00gris [20] https://archive.org/details/speechosofhonspi00whit [21] https://archive.org/details/speechofawhaywoo0bhayw [22] https://archive.org/details/openlettertoeuge00hamm [23] http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=nMksAAAAIBAJ&sjid=4IAEAAAAIBAJ&pg=2776%2C1340524 [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/educators [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/physicians [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/mental-health [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/physicians [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/physicians [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no